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NATA Airline Services Council

Teleconference
November 17, 2010
Minutes

I. Welcome

National Air Transportation Association Airline Services Council (NATA ASC) Chairman Jack Evans welcomed NATA ASC members to the meeting at 2:01 p.m. (ET).  

Meeting participants included:

· Jack Evans, Total Airport Services, NATA ASC Chairman

· Karen Avestruz, Worldwide Flight Services

· Kevin Didion, Gate Safe, Inc.

· Larry White, Gate Safe, Inc.

· Jeff Lyter, Air General

· Richard Thiel, GAT
· Bob Caton, AMB Property
· Jim Mollison, Menzies Aviation

· Robert Allen, Cargo Airport Services LLC
· Sally Leible, Airport Terminal Services

· Wayne Eichel, Worldwide Flight Services

· Leonard Kirsch, McBreen & Kopko

Staff participants included:

· Eric Byer, NATA

II. Approval of July 22, 2010 Meeting Minutes 
Evans asked for approval of the July 22, 2010 meeting minutes.  The motion was made by Sally Leible, seconded by Jeff Lyter, and the minutes were unanimously approved by the NATA ASC.

III.
Insurance Update

Lee Miles of Aon Aviation told the group that 2010 had been shaping up to be a better year until several global incidents occurred, impacting the financial pot and making 2010 a worse year for loss experience than 2009.  
IATA trends for cargo and passenger volume show an upswing.  Cargo is at pre-recession levels.  Loss analysis shows the number of incidents is going down.  Year to date, there have been 39 incidents versus the average YTD of 58, but 540 fatalities versus the average of 500 have taken place in 2010.  The losses in 2010 have also been larger than normal.  An example is the $305 million loss involving Saudi Airlines.  Insurance underwriters are considering the impact of this claim as they move forward in issuing or renewing policies.  Service providers may look to a six percent reduction in premium.  The loss experience has been good for airports.  Overall, there may be a three percent reduction in premium for 2011.  Risk management and identification processes are important to reduce claims.
Bob Caton asked whether the Yemen explosive devices incident would necessitate greater risk management becoming an issue down the road.  Miles responded that he believed it would, and said that foreign extended perils coverage may be required.

Miles noted that there is a quarterly newsletter that he would make available to the group via Staff Liaison Eric Byer.  To review this newsletter, please click here.   
IV.
Transportation Security Administration Update
Transportation Security Administration (TSA) Air Cargo Branch Manager Doug Britton joined the call to provide council members with the latest security developments affecting airline services companies.  
In response to the recent printer toner cartridge explosives incident, the agency issued its first security directive (SD) banning cargo from Yemen on October 29.  A broader ban was issued on November 8 involving both Yemen and Somalia.  The SD and security amendments will expire on December 8 but will most likely be extended.  The only item applying in the U.S. is the prohibition of toner cartridges in passenger baggage and on passenger planes.  Britton said he expected no major changes imminently.
In response to Don Palmer’s question asking why the explosives in the toner cartridges were not detected although they had been x-rayed, Britton said that detection largely depended on the capabilities of the equipment and the staff using it, and these factors were not known.  He said that new equipment now available is very effective, but the TSA cannot dictate precisely what equipment is used to perform screening.

Byer asked about the possibility of providing some means of non-SSI notification of air carrier SSI information to services providers.  Britton said that this was something the TSA would consider.

Jeff Lyter raised the ongoing concerns with delays in the badging process.  Washington Dulles International Airport (IAD) has put a thirty-day escort requirement on new hires.  Lyer asked if there was any channel to which to submit an application.  Britton asked that Lyter send an email to him so he can research and respond.  Byer assured Lyter that the association remains concerned about this issue and will keep the group posted on developments.  He said establishing a means of getting non-SSI information out is imperative and NATA will keep working on it.
V.
Airline Bankruptcy Update
Leonard Kirsch told the group that concerns over Chapter 11 filings by U.S. carriers have largely passed; however, foreign carriers are now filing Chapter 15.  Kirsch and his firm will be closely monitoring this activity and encourages any airline services company with questions to contact him directly.   
VI.
Streamlined Badging Process

Michael Sundheim, CEO, NATA Compliance Services, described NATA Compliance Services and its functions.  They have a Memorandum of Agreement with the TSA, which may be a solution to the issue of badging delays.  He will provide a brief to the group as well as a survey to capture information on delays by airport.  
VII.
Legislative & Regulatory Update 

Byer told the group that Congress will likely have to issue a continuing resolution (CR) to keep the government operating in the absence of passage of an omnibus appropriations bill.  He anticipates that the CR will contain a two-year extension of the Bush tax cuts.  Hope of an FAA Reauthorization bill is dead, but Congressman John Mica (R-FL) will likely eliminate the Fed-Ex unionizing issue.  
VIII.
2011 Meeting Calendar

Byer proposed scheduling two meeting events in the D.C. area for the group.  Feedback was generally positive.
He suggested that one of the meetings coincide with the NATA Day on the Hill and described the activities involved and the benefits.  The first week in May, perhaps May 3-4, is being considered for a date.  He proposed that the second meeting be held in the fall and that two teleconference calls be scheduled for the interim – one to discuss policy agenda and the other to discuss security issues (speakers would join the group on this call).
IX.
ASC Monthly Update Company Profiles

Byer reminded the group about the availability of space in the NATA ASC Monthly Update electronic newsletter for articles on and by member companies.

X.
Adjournment

With no further business, the meeting concluded at 2:55 p.m. (ET) 
